#### LOTHERTON HALL BIBLIOGRAPHY

Unless otherwise stated, articles are in the Leeds Arts Calendar (former bulletin of Leeds City Art Galleries), published by the Leeds Art Collections Fund 1947-1995 (?) with index in final volume.

#### 1. GENEALOGY AND FAMILY HISTORY: GENERAL

Joseph Foster's Pedigrees of the county families of Yorkshire, 1874 *et seq.*, *s.v.* Gascoigne. Goes up to 1810 (death of Sir Thomas Gascoigne, 8<sup>th</sup> bt. Not entirely accurate.

Some early Gascoigne charters are said to have been published in the *Yorkshire Archaeological Society, Record Series*. This series should be thoroughly searched, especially the early volumes.

G.E.C[okayne], *The Complete Baronetage, s.v.* Gascoigne. The eight baronets of Parlington, 1637-1810.

*Burke's Landed Gentry*, eds of 1937 and 1952, s.v. Gascoigne, Trench-Gascoigne, Galton, Leatham, Hungate. Also *Burke's Landed Gentry of Ireland*, s.v. Trench, Trench-Gascoigne.

*The Oxford Dictionary of National Biography*, *s.v.* Gascoigne, George (1534/5?–1577), author and soldier; Gascoigne, Richard (*bap.* 1579, *d.* 1661), antiquary ; Gascoigne, Sir Thomas, second baronet (1596–1686), accused conspirator; Gascoigne, Sir William (*c.*1350–1419), Chief Justice of England ; Gascoigne, William (1612?–1644), inventor of optical instruments

Ralph Thoresby, Ducatus Leodiensis, London 1725, pp.99, 175-8, 234, 605.

D.H. Atkinson, *Ralph Thoresby the Topographer*. *His Town and Times*, vol.1, London, 1885, , pp.88, 369-70, 405-6.

F.S. Colman, *A History of the Parish of Barwick in Elmet in the County of York, Thoresby Society Publications,* vol.17 (for 1908). The key text for the history of the family with much material on the houses they lived in, particularly Parlington, Barnbow and Lasingcroft. Very difficult to use with a poor index; only annotated in part.

W. Wheater, *The History of Sherburn and Cawood with Notices of Wistow, Saxton, Towton etc.* Only the second edition (London, 1882 (?)) is useful. See particularly pp.44-51, 98-109, 121-30, 136-48, 154-8.

Neville Barker-Cryer, *York Mysteries Revealed. Understanding an Old Masonic Tradition*, privately printed, Helston, 2006, *passim* (for Sir Thomas Gascoigne, 8<sup>th</sup> Bt. as a freemason).

Anthony Wells-Cole, 'The Gascoigne Family', Leeds Arts Calendar, no. 64, 1969, pp.4-5

Terry Friedman, 'Romanticism and Neoclassicism for Parlington; The Tastes of Sir Thomas Gascoigne', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 66, 1970, pp.16-23

Elisabeth S. Done, *Sir Edward Gascoigne, Grand Tourist and Patron of the Arts.* Unpublished B.A. dissertation, Department of Fine Art, University of Leeds, 1975; *eadem*, 'Sir Edward Gascoigne, Grand Tourist', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 77, 1975, pp. 4-11

Elisabeth Kieven, 'The Gascoigne Monument by Alessandro Galilei', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 77, 1975, pp.13-23 ; Adam White, 'The Gascoigne Memorials in All Saints Church', *The Barwicker. Journal of the Barwick in Elmet Historical Society*, no.105, March 2012, pp.8-15.

Terry Friedman, 'Sir Thomas Gascoigne and his friends in Italy', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 78, 1976, pp.16-23

John Ingamells, A Dictionary of British and Irish Travellers in Italy, New Haven and London, 1997, s.v. Gascoigne, Sir Edward & Gascoigne, Sir Thomas.

Lindsay Stainton, 'A Caricature of Sir Thomas Gascoigne by Richard Cosway, RA (1742-1821)', *Leeds Arts Calendar* No. 85, 1979, pp.20-24

Paola Bianchi, ' "Quel Fortunato e Libero Paese". L'Accademia Reale e i Primi Contati del Giovane Alfieri con il Mondo Inglese', Proceedings of the International conference on *Alfieri e Suo Tempo*, Florence, 2003, pp.89-111.

Adam White, 'Mary Isabella and Elizabeth Gascoigne, parallel lives. Philanthropy, Art and Leisure in the Victorian Era', in Ruth M. Larsen (ed.), *Maids and Mistresses. Celebrating 300 years of Women and the Yorkshire Country House*, Yorkshire Country Houses Partnership, 2004, pp.64-76.

[Anon.], 'Sir Alvary Douglas Frederick Gascoigne, GBE, KCMG, 1893-1970' (obituary notice), *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 66, 1970, p.2

G.M. Platt and J.W. Morkill, Records of the Parish of Whitkirk, 1892, p.43.

Daru Rooke, 'Lotherton Hall Remembered' *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 108, 1991, pp.3-12 (reminiscences of Phyllis Braithwaite, the last housekeeper at Lotherton).

William Smith, Old Yorkshire, London 1881, pp.162-8.

Rev. J.N. Worsfold, *History of Haddesley, its Past and Present*, London 1894, see index s.v. Gascoigne

Hopkinson's Mss? location. Referred to in Victorian antiquarian literature as a source.

#### 2. THE GASCOIGNES AS CATHOLIC RECUSANTS

In a Great Tradition. Tribute to Dame Laurentia McLachlan, Abbess of Stanbrook by the Benedictines of Stanbrook, London, 1956, passim.

Arthur Bantoft, 'The Gascoigne Family and the Catholic Church in the 17<sup>th</sup> and 18<sup>th</sup>

centuries', *The Barwicker*, 1974, 61 (for the Barnbow Plot), no.69 2003, 2004. Annotated copy at Lotherton.

Henry Swinburne, *The Courts of Europe at the Close of the Last Century*, ed. Charles White, London, 1841, vol.1, introduction, pp. iii – xxxii; 51-2, 62, 67-8, 116,120, 124, 203, 209, 219, 236-7, 238-40; vol.2, p.107 (for Sir Thomas Gascoigne, 8<sup>th</sup> Bt.).

Frances Stubbs, 'Catholic Worship in Barwick', The Barwicker, no.52, pp.70-73.

Leo Gooch, ' "The Religion for a Gentleman": The Northern Catholic Gentry in the Eighteenth Century', *Recusant History*, vol.23, no.4, October 1991, pp.543-568.

Sister Gregory, IBVM, The Bar Convent, Museum Guidebook, 2001.

Lamspringe. An English Abbey in Germany, being papers delivered at the twenty-ninth Annual Symposium of the History Commission of the English Benedictine Congregation, Ampleforth Abbey, 22-24 April 2003, Saint Laurence Papers, vol.7, 2003.

Anne French, Art Treasures of the North. Northern Famlies on the Grand Tour, Tyne and Wear Museums, 2009 (for Sir Thomas Gascoigne, 8<sup>th</sup> Bt.).

Dame Catherine Gascoigne O.S.B. on Father Augustine Baker's Way of Prayer, from Bibliothèque Mazarine Ms.1201, IV, <u>http://www.umilita.net/cath.html</u> (2011). Geoffrey Scott (ed.), Gothic Rage Undone. English Monks in the Age of Englightenment, Downside Abbey, 1992, pp.91, 127, 163,

Geoffrey Scott, 'The English Benedictine Confraternity', *The Downside Review*, April 1987, pp.143-163.

Index of Catholics at Douai ? published by the Catholic Record Society, s.v. Gascoigne

#### 3. LOTHERTON HALL GENERAL

M.L. Faull and S.A. Moorhouse, *West Yorkshire: an Archaeological Survey to A.D. 1500*, vol1, 1981, pp.189, 248, 440-1, 649. See also pp.10, 21, 27 for source material.

Edmund Bogg, Round About Leeds and the Old Villages of Elmete (The Old Kingdom of Elmete), Leeds, 1904, reprinted 1987, passim.

G.E. Kirk, 'Lotherton Chapel', *Thoresby Society Miscellanea*, vol.26, part 2, 1920, pp.124-128. Useful on the early history of the site.

[Adam White] *Lotherton Hall*, the most recent guidebook to the house, published by Leeds Museums and Galleries in 2007. The description of the displays in the house is already out of date but the sections on family history and the buildings are still valid.

Leeds Arts Calendar, no.64, 1969. A whole issue of the journal devoted to Lotherton in the

year when it opened to the public.

No. 95, 1984 [Views, plans, elevations and photographs of Lotherton] No. 95, 1984, Reproductions of the family portraits and photographs

#### **GARDENS and estate**

The Garden, No. 64, 1969, p.10 (L.G. Knight)

Mette Eggen, *The Edwardian Garden at Lotherton Hall*, unpublished MA dissertation, Institute of Advance Architectural Studies, University of York, 1988. A very thorough study of the subject which includes a great deal of 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> century family history.

Mette Eggen, 'The Edwardian Garden at Lotherton', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no.104, 1989, pp.2-23. A useful summary of the author's dissertation.

Dave Weldrake, 'The Lost Village of Lotherton', *Aspects of Leeds*, no.3, p.75 ff. An abridged version of *Lotherton Hall Park. Assessment*, a report on the village compiled by the West Yorkshire Archaeology Service in 1995 (available from the local Historical Environment Record).

Arthur Bantoft, 'The Vevers family of Scholes and Potterton', The Barwicker, no.65, p.8 ff.

Andrew Butler, Lotherton Hall, Leeds. Cultural Landscape Management Plan, prepared for Leeds City Council c.2001

### 4. THE HOUSE, INTERIORS AND EXTERIORS

Lotherton Hall, No. 64, 1969, pp.6-7 (A. Wells-Cole) The Medieval Chapel at Lotherton, No. 64, 1969, p.9 (C. Gilbert) Paper Houses, An Anglo-Irish Interlude, No. 77, 1975, pp.25-32 No.95, 1984 (see above) Lotherton Hall Remembered, No. 108, 1991, pp.3-12 (D. Rooke)

### **The Collections**

#### (a) Paintings

*Oil Paintings in Public Ownership in West Yorkshire: Leeds*, Public Catalogue Foundation, 2004, pp.23-214. An illustrated checklist.

### (b) Prints and Drawings

Dorcas Taylor, *Leeds Sculpture Collections*. *Works on Paper Concise Catalogue*, Henry Moore Institute, Leeds, 1999.

#### (c) Sculpture

Penelope Curtis and Terry Friedman (eds.), *Leeds Sculpture Collections. Illustrated Concise Catalogue*, Henry Moore Institute, Leeds, 1996.

#### (d) Furniture

Christopher Gilbert, *Furniture at Temple Newsam House and Lotherton Hall*, 2 vols, Leeds Art Collections Fund, 1978 with supplementary third volume, 1998. A *catalogue raisonné* of the collection.

Christopher Gilbert, 'Furniture at Lotherton', Leeds Arts Calendar, no. 64, 1969, pp.20-21

Christopher Gilbert, 'A Present from Cambray', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 77, 1975, p. 24 (firescreen presented by Sir Edward Gascoigne, Bt. to Henry, 7<sup>th</sup> Viscount Irwin in 1744).

Derek Linstrum, 'Pugin Furniture at Lotherton', Leeds Arts Calendar, no. 70, 1972, pp.26-29

Christopher Hutchinson, 'Furniture by Marsh and Jones of Leeds, 1864-1872', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 80, 1977, pp.11-17

Susan Bourne, 'Gillows at Parlington', Leeds Arts Calendar, no. 72, 1973, pp.14-19

Sarah Nichols, 'A Pair of Gillows Curricle Chairs; Lancaster or London?', *Leeds Arts Calendar*, no. 101, 1987, pp.11-16

#### (e) Ceramics

The Savery Bequest of Early Chinese Ceramics II, No. 61, 1968, pp.18-21 (J. Sweetman)

The Gascoigne Services of Chinese Armorial Porcelain, No. 64, 1969, pp.22-24 No. 82, 1978, p.32 - Details of the acquisition of Raku Bowls by M. Smith

A Commission for Six Decorated Porcelain Tiles for Lotherton Hall, No. 87, 1980, pp.5-9 (P. Walton)

Fifty Years of New Ceramics in Leeds, No. 87, 1980, pp.21-30 (A. Wells-Cole)

Salute to the Leeds Arts Collections Fund, No. 105, 1989, pp.35-36

### (f) Metalwork

James Lomax, *British Silver at Temple Newsam and Lotherton Hall*, Leeds Art Collections Fund, 1992. A *catalogue raisonné* of the collection.

Silver at Lotherton, No. 64, 1969, pp.18-19 (R.Rowe)

Forms and Reforms in Nineteenth Century Silver, No. 75, 1974, pp.23-28 (E. Leary)

Recent Acquisitions of Victorian Metalwork, No. 101, 1987, pp.17-23 (J. Lomax)

Salute to the Leeds Art Collections Fund, No. 105, 1989, pp.34-35

# (g) Jewellery and objets d'art

Jewellery, No. 64, 1969, p.11 (M. Strickland-Constable)

Sir Thomas Gascoigne's Snuff Boxes, No. 73, 1973, pp.29-32 (A. Wells-Cole)

### (h) Costume

Jean Muir, an Exhibition for Lotherton Hall, May-August, 1980, No. 87, 1980, pp.10-20, (including catalogue), (P. Walton)

### (i) Paintings and Drawings

Paintings at Lotherton, No. 64, 1969, pp.14-15 (M. Strickland-Constable) Drawings. Portrait Minatures and Prints, No. 64, 1969, pp.16-17 (J. Pritchard)

# 5. HAREWOOD CASTLE AND GAWTHORPE HALL

T.D. Whitaker, Loidis and Elmete, 1886, p.164 ff.

Richard Knowles and Pauline Routh, *The Medieval Monuments of Harewood*, Wakefield Historical Publications, Wakefield, 1983.

Anthony Emery, Great Medieval Houses of England and Wales. The North, 1996.

Karen Lynch, *Gawthorpe Hall 1260-1774*, Tyepscript publication, n.d. Copy at Lotherton Hall.

### 6. PARLINGTON HALL

*Samuel Buck's Yorkshire Sketchbook,* Wakefied Historical Publications, 1979, p.324, for an early illustration of the house.

### 6. BARNBOW

Arthur Bantoft, 'The History of Barnbow. Part 1', *The Barwicker. Journal of the Barwick in Elmet Historical Society*, , no.57, p.13 ff.

### 6. CRAIGNISH CASTLE

Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical Monuments of Scotland, *Argyll*, vol.7, *Mid Argyll and Cowal. The Medieval and Later Monuments*, 1992, pp.259-62.

Martin Coventry, The Castles of Scotland, 4th ed., 2006, p.222

1953 sale catalogue (copy in Lotherton archive)

### 7. HADZOR HOUSE

"HADZOR HOUSE", Near Droiwich, Worcestershire. Catalogue of Antique Furniture and Valuable Works of Art. Sale catalogue, Chesshire, Gibson & Co., Birmingham, 25 November 1929.

### 8. COAL MINING

Graham Hudson, The Abbot Railway, Newton Abbot, 1971, passim.

Arthur Bantoft, 'The Story of Barnbow Pit 1924-1930', *The Barwicker. Journal of the Barwick in Elmet Historical Society*, , nos. 58-64 (a series of 6 articles).

Alison Hennessy, 'The Gascoignes and the Garforth Miners in the Nineteeth Century', Draft paper subsequently published, but where? The author has also written a Ph.D thesis on this subject, submitted to University of Leeds ? date.

# 9. ABERFORD VILLAGE

T.D. Whitaker, Loidis and Elmete, 1816, p.367 (Gascoigne sale in 16<sup>th</sup> century).

*General and Commercial Directory of the West Riding of Yorkshire*, 1821 (? an earlier edition of Baines's directory, see below), pp.131-2

Edward Baines, Baines's Yorkshire, reprint of the original publication of 1822, p.554.

H. Speight, Lower Wharfedale, 1902, chapter 19.

### **10. BARWICK IN ELMET**

G.D. Lumb, *Wills, Registers and Monumental Inscriptions of the Parish of Barwick in Elmet,* Leeds, 1908, *passim.* An important source for early family history with transcripts of several wills.

### 11. SAXTON

T.M. Fallow, 'The Dacre Tomb in Saxton churchyard', *Yorkshire Archaelological Journal*, vol.10, 1889, pp.303-8 (mentions a Gascoigne burial).

#### Editorial references to Lotherton Hall in the Leeds Arts Calendar

No. 62, 1968, p.4 (acquisition of Lotherton Hall) No. 63, 1968, p.3 (acquisition of Collier and Plucknett oak wardrobe and Gimson corner cabinet) No. 64, 1969, pp. 2-3 (gardens, interiors and exteriors of Lotherton)

No. 65, 1969, p2 (attendance figures and opening of house)

No. 66, 1970, pp.2-4 (acquisition of silver wine ewer and details of costume collection)

No. 67, 1970, p.3 (opening of first floor rooms)

No. 68, 1971, pp.3-4 (acquisition of Swansea porcelain cabaret and pedestal tables)

No. 70, 1972, p.4 (acquisition of tea-caddy and parcel-gilt ewer)

No. 71, 1972, p.3 (acquisition of Morrel and Seddon dining chair made to the design of Pugin and Minton bread plate)

No. 72, 1973, p.3 (acquisition of Derby campana-shaped vase and Copeland cabaret and detail of building work on North-side study centre)

No. 73, 1973, p.2 (acquisition of Bill Gibb dress, illustrated on cover)

No. 74, 1974, p.4 (acquisition of Omar Ramsden casket and creation of gallery for Savery Collection)

No. 77, 1975, pp.2-3 (the Gascoigne family as patrons of art)

No. 78, 1976, p.2 (link of T. Gascoigne to America)

No. 79, 1976, p.2 (educational facilities at Lotherton)

No. 81, 1977, p.2 (opening of two more costume rooms)

No. 87, 1980, p.2 (generosity of Sir Alvary and Lady Gascoigne and closure of City Art

Gallery, art and sculpture moved to Lotherton)

No. 96, 1985, p.2 (cafe opened, visitor numbers and exhibitions)

No. 103, 1988, p.1 (acquisiton of ebonised sideboard by Morris and Co, Brangwin chair, EW Godwin table and C. Dresser umbrella stand)

No. 108, 1991, p.2 (changes at Lotherton, redisplay of costume rooms and blue and white chinese porcelain, East Room back into commission as dining room and dining room as Edwardian Library)